

Minutes of the fifty eighth meeting of Learning and Quality Committee held on Wednesday 11th May 2011 at Queen Anne 075, Greenwich, Avery Hill Campus 

Present

	Simon Jarvis (DVC, Chair
	
	

	Stephen Naylor (LQU, Officer)
	Gavin Farmer (ED)
	Buge Apampa (PHA)

	Corine Delage (ARC)
	Alasdair Grant (ENG)
	Andre Manfrin (PHA)

	Jo Cullinane (BUS)
	Veronica Habgood (HEA)
	Lucie Pollard (SCI)

	Cos Ianatherou (CMS)
	Zoe Pettit (HUM)
	Eleanor Kehoe (OSA)

	Maureen Castens (ILS)
	Simon Walker (EDU)
	D. Hayes (PD)

	In attendance


	
	

	Clifton Kandler (ILS)
	Gary Naylor (SU)
	Emma Price (LQU)


	10.58.1
	Apologies

	

	
	W. Cealey Harrison, R. Dolden,  S. Leggatt, D. Sheppard, 

	

	10.58.2
	Minutes of the Meeting of March  2011
The minutes were agreed As a correct record without further amendment
	

	10.58.3
	Actions Arising from the Meeting of March 2011
	

	10.57.6c refers
	External Examining

LQU reported that the status of a small number of active external examiners was not yet determined for the 2010/11 academic session.  Confirmation that all examiners are in place and all programmes is required and the Chair requested that any unresolved appointments be reported to the VC’s Office
. 
	

	
	Moodle:  Migration Update
ILS representatives provide the committee with a verbal update on the migration from Web CT to Moodle.  A number of key functions are expected to be in place within an agreed timetable, and these include

· integration with Turnitin (20th of May 2011)

· integration with the e-portfolio (Pebblepad) (June 2011)

· integration with timetabling-selection of tutorials by students and house reflects it timetabling being worked upon by space management and Sungaard (June 2011)

Some 300+ staff have now been trained at further sessions are planned for June.

LQC noted that Moodle will have built into it capability for online course evaluation which will feature a set of core questions and ability to offer specific locally based on questions in addition.  A technical draft has been received by the developer.

Next steps will include negotiation with Schools regarding core questions and ILS are seeking views in respect of their implementation plans.  LQC emphasised again the need for more pedagogical training on the use of Moodle, and commended the implementation team for the excellent technical training is provided to date.

ILS confirmed that access to WebCT database historical reports will be possible that this would need to be done through request Web services team.
	

	10.57.3 refers
	Reasonable Adjustments policy

LQC noted that Academic Council had discussed the final version of this paper and a subsequent paper which reviewed sector practices in respect of use of additional time and marking protocols.  Council agreed that whilst additional time should continue all other reasonable adjustments ought to be made before or during an assessment is taken and that flagging students for additional marking protocols will no longer be adopted.  This will become a University policy with effect from the 2011/12 academic session.
	

	10.57.7 refers
	Annual Report on Student Appeals

LQC received a short update on the annual report student appeals which provided some detail on the level and nature of appeals submitted by students in partnership arrangements.  LQC requested that a section on the appeals generated within partnerships be included in the annual report  as a permanent feature.  LQC also noted that it would be helpful if the Schools in which the appeals were launched was also identified.  Even though numbers of appeals at individual partners is low,  identification of Schools would assist in identifying common trends  if there is a common theme across partnerships in one School.

	

	Action
	Adopt reporting structure that includes commentary on partnership appeals every academic session with effect from 2011/12
	Examinations and Standards Office

	10.58.4
	Teaching, Learning and Enhancement 

	

	(a)
	Greenwich graduate attributes 
	

	
	LQC received for information the May 2011 information for staff bulletin regarding the GGA project.  The head of the Educational Development Unit noted that the EDU have now set up a set of web pages and by August the Unit will have a full complement of 8.2 staff.  Staff are already engaged in working with School review and approval teams and have attended a number of reviews with the aim of developing a set of tools to support teams writing  programme and course level materials.

The GGA project will form the cornerstone of the revised Teaching and Learning Strategy that will be completed in 2011/12, the aim of which will be to both simplify the University's aims and to provide greater linkage between the current set of policies which have been developed distinctly  from the Teaching and Learning Strategy: development of a holistic approach to teaching and learning and assessment.


	

	(b)
	Student representation at the University of Greenwich


	

	
	LQC received a brief summary of the introduction of the revised student representation scheme in which it was noted that over 150 representatives and had undertaken training at the end of October 2010 through the Students Union and which consisted of two parts; an initial description of the system and sessions devoted to public speaking and communications.  The report noted that the  implementation of School Student Experience Committees (SSECs) could be more consistent across the University.  Most Schools had held at least one meeting though in many cases student representation itself remained lower than expected.   Schools are reporting that programme committee meetings, being more established and focused upon day to day issues, were generally well attended.  However, the overall aims and usefulness of the SSECs is expected to grow in time.  It was suggested that in order to raise student consciousness of these committees that they be formally timetabled in the University calendar and on the occasions they need to have a core set agenda or themed element(s) which is considered across all Schools at the same time.   LQC acknowledged that the aim of the committees is to ensure that elements of the student experience which have not normally been considered elsewhere are done so within the school level.   


	

	Action
	All schools to be reminded of obligations to establish an SSEC that meets twice per annum

	DVC

	(c)
	The student charter
	

	
	LQC received a first draft of a proposed student charter.  The committee felt that the initial draft could be significantly improved by emphasizing values that make the University of Greenwich unique, demonstrate its distinctiveness, and the ethos under which staff and students work together.  In view of the developing Greenwich Graduate Attributes project, the development of the University's Common Assessment Policy, and the University’s revised Learning and Teaching Strategy it was felt that this charter ought to be substantially revised.  Future revisions should ensure that audience is clearly addressed, that the document has a greater PR focus, that it should be broader and utilise language that is much more student and learning centred.  Business School representatives offered to provide additional support for this development, which was accepted by the committee.  LQC requested that any final draft should be approved by Academic Council.
	

	Action
	GET and Business School  to meet with the development team and provide a revised draft.  (This draft could be circulated to LQC members prior to going to Council for final comment)
	E. Kehoe and J. Cullinane

	(d)
	English language support for postgraduate international students
	

	
	LQC received the final report on the English Language Support Project.  The Committee noted the overall level of failure may ultimately be approximately 10%, representing potentially over 130 students.  LQC recommended that Schools monitor the level of failure in the course and the level of failure in the students main programme of study as a consequence.    

The report contained a number of proposals for 2011/12 development.  LQC endorsed proposals to strengthening publicity arrangements for diagnostic testing and English language support, particularly for pre-entry students.  The offer letter should make clear the nature of the support being provided at the outset.  LQC endorsed the following:
· that the School of Humanities retain responsibilities for lab booking and diagnostic testing;
· that the programmes and courses office  create a unique course code for the English language support programme for each school;
· that the School of Humanities define circumstances under which exemption from the diagnostic tests are permitted;
LQC did not endorse proposal (8); that the target population for the programme should be widened to include home but non-native speakers of English and EU non-native speakers of English.  While seeing this development as desirable, it was noted that it would be difficult to establish a population to test diagnostically and the University’s efforts would best be placed by focus on international  students at this point in time.   LQC agreed to delay any introduction of this broader proposal by at least one academic session.
	

	Action
	University to review and monitor the decisions made by all PABs in respect of international student progression where students have failed the English language programme at both attempts .  This detail should include students who have been deemed to have passed the main award as well as those who have failed to make award as a result of failure in the English.
Create individual course codes for all Schools
 to supplement the current ENGL1104 (Level 4), ENGL 1105 (Level 6) and a separate Business School course, ENGL1109
	LQU
Programmes and Courses Office

	10.58.5
	University Policies and Strategies


	

	(a)
	Review of regulations governing the number of permitted Fail- resit PAB decisions.
	

	
	Academic Council, at its last meeting, had received a paper from the School of Health and Social Care in which it outlined proposals to limit the number of failed-resit decisions on some specific programmes to one only during the lifetime of the student registration on the programme.  This derogation had been proposed to provide the School with a clear opportunity to discontinue students on programmes where ther had been a clear lack of academic progress either within a year or from year to year. This local derogation from University  regulations had been accepted by Council with a request that LQC consider the wider adoption is University policy.

LQC noted that the November 2010 academic Council had also considered revisions to the general regulatory framework which would clarify the extent to which progress and awards boards could fail students without further opportunities to retake in circumstances where there was a lack of demonstrable academic progress.  Academic Council had requested a re-write of the regulatory change in November 2010 and this had been confirmed by the then head of the Office of Student Affairs to the DLQ group in December 2010.  In the light of this clarification and approved amendment LQC did not endorse the proposal to adopt the School of Health and Social Care regulation on a wider basis, noting that the clarified regulations provided all Schools PABs with the opportunity to limit the number of fail-resit decisions based upon student academic progress and profile.
	

	Action  
	Notify appropriate staff who manage of the revised regulations and to place on the web with immediate effect.  This should include Deans of Schools, Directors of Learning and Quality, School Quality Officers and the exams and standards office
	LQU

	(b)
	Guidelines for external credit rating
	

	
	A second draft of the original paper from March 2011 was presented and was endorsed subject to some minor recommendations as follows:

Section 4: this should make clear that fees vary within the subject area at only in respect of the level of credit and number of credit points awarded, but some reference to the scale of the individual activity and the time commitment made by a school in credit rating and external activity should also be made as this will also affect the scale of the credit rating fee.

Section 11:  there was some debate over the use of the word external examiner.  L QC noted that this did not necessarily entail appointment of a new examiner for each case of credit rating, but where possible existing examiners’ duties could be enhanced and for which they might be paid an additional fee.  L QC stipulated that the course monitoring report on credit rating activities in a school must be an annual occurrence.
	

	Action
	Paper to be updated, incorporated into the LQU web pages and the Academic Regulations  and all staff to be alerted to  the policy
	LQU

	(c)
	University  Assessment Policy
	

	
	The group of Directors of Learning and Quality presented a first draft of the University Assessment Policy which aimed to establish links between itself and other University regulations,  guidelines and policies.  The strategy aimed, inter alia, at the development of a "schedule of scrutiny"  and a moderation policy for each school (Management of moderation and external examining, establishment of a risk-based approach in determining the level of style of student work).  The group utilized the QAA Code of Practice to form the basis of the Policy.
LQC welcomed the first draft but felt that more detailed work was still required and that the new policy would benefit from a greater focus upon student learning and the university's philosophy to approaches for developing tools, nature and general principles  of assessment.  It was also felt that the policy would benefit from clear linkages to a revised Corporate Plan, the University’s revised Learning and Teaching  Strategy when published in the coming academic session and the inclusion where possible of aspects of Greenwich Graduate Attributes.   LQC felt that merging the  assessment policy with the Teaching and Learning Strategy 2011/12 would provide an holistic approach towards assessment.  In the meantime members were requested to provide feedback to the Learning and Quality Unit for dissemination to the assessment group.
	


	10.58.6
	Quality Assurance, Audit, Approval and Monitoring

	

	(a)
	QAA Collaborative Provision Audit
	

	
	The Chair informed the committee of the general outcome of the collaborative provision audit and the success which the University has achieved in receiving broad confidence in all aspects of its provision.  This confidence is supported by recommendations for advisable and desirable actions in the near future to which the University will have to respond.  The University expects to receive the draft report of the QAA findings by 27th  May and following its receipt details of the advisable and desirable requirements will be circulated to relevant parties for consideration of the development of an action plan at institutional level.  The Chair wish to express his thanks to all members of staff who met the auditors and provided an account of the University’s management processes and also to the LQU staff who had provided the organisational infrastructure and support for the audit.
	

	(b)
	UUK and Guild HE review of external examining in the UK
	

	
	LQC received the final report of this QAA working group.  The report contains 14 recommendations for adoption by UK HEIs as well as providing a clear set of appointment guidelines and  an examiners checklist in respect of the work they may have seen or moderated for reporting purposes.  The committee acknowledged that a large majority of these points and recommendation are in essence already incorporated into the University’s external examining processes but a review of the recommendations would be useful in providing the University with updated guidelines.    There remain a number of recommendations which will continue to provide all UK institutions with challenges, such as the manner in which examiners reports are shared with all students.  LQC agreed that the LQU review the recommendations and  advise  on any changes required as a result. 
	

	Action
	UUK Report on external examining to be reviewed to determine the extent to which the University may need to change its protocols
	LQU



	(c )
	Professional and Statutory Bodies
	

	
	LQC noted that the recent review of the PG Cert in Higher Education and the PG Cert in Higher Education (Healthcare Professionals) was approved by the Nursing and Midwifery Council for 5 years from February 2011.
	

	(d)
	External Examining
	

	
	Twelve examiner appointments were noted.  
	

	10.58.7
	A.O.B
	

	
	The Chair wished to thank Dr. Lucie Pollard for her contribution to the Committee.  This was her last meeting as she is now moving to become the Director of Resources in the School of Science.
	


� LQU confirmed on 16/6/2011 that one examiner’s status was unresolved.  The School confirmed that a replacement examiner had been nominated and that nominations forms were being sent to the LQU with immediate effect.


� Officers Note:  To do this for commencement in 2012/13.  Current deadline for all Banner course updates for 2011/12 has now passed.
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